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Consultation Paper on Proposed Revisions to the UK Corporate Governance Code

Dear Catherine,

NEST is pleased to have the opportunity to respond to the Financial Reporting Council (FRC)
Consultation Paper on Proposed Revisions to the UK Corporate Governance Code.

Over the years each new version of the Corporate Governance Code has been widely consulted on
as well as carefully prepared and drafted. We congratulate the FRC on another effective
consultation and revision.

We notice that this version is shorter and more concise, while the Code’s Principles and Provisions
are altogether weightier. Three principal areas of the proposed revised Code stand-out:

1. The role of the board in engaging with the workforce.
2. Changes to board composition, in which the majority should be independent and the Chair also.
3. Extended powers for the remuneration committee.

To summarise our views, we entirely agree that there is more to directing than a one dimensional
focus on a small number of major shareholders. Broader goals and the workforce need to
appropriately recognised and balanced alongside a continued focus on long-term shareholders.
Attainment of this balance is crucial. The sustained economic performance of the UK corporate
sector is so important right now. We believe strongly that the focus placed by the revised Code
on the workforce is correct. Recent evidence and insight on conduct and culture lends both
support and application to this.

We support the firming-up of the independence criteria, plus the emphasis on an independent
Chair, but we continue to remain somewhat sceptical about the hard independence criteria of 9
years to the day. We feel that a maximum tenure framed as a single humber does not encompass



especially well the attributes and behaviours we would wish a Chair or independent non-
executive director to demonstrate.

We welcome the proposals to extend the remit of the remuneration committee. There are two
minor drafting amendments where we believe the role of culture and pay in the wider workforce
would be made clearer to shareholders and remuneration committees. We also suggest that the
proposed discretion of the board should not be applied to remuneration outcomes that would
raise a pay award.

We do recognise as helpful the removal of exemptions for companies below the FTSE350. The
FTSE All Share is a key investment universe and many investors need to know that all companies
in that universe are performing at an appropriate level of governance. In addition, the reputation
and controversy risk of companies held in an investment portfolio is not positively related to
company size. Good governance among sub-FTSE 350 companies is as important as good
governance among FTSE 350 companies.

Finally, NEST welcomes the suggestion that companies should engage in the event of significant
votes against any resolution, but we would like to see the threshold of significance set at the 10%
level against any resolution, or alternatively a 20% combined against + abstain level, where at
least 10% must be against the resolution.

Yours faithfully,

Mark Fawcett,

Chief Investment Officer
and

Diandra Soobiah,

Head of Responsible Investment



NEST is pleased to have the opportunity to respond to the Financial Reporting Council (FRC)
Consultation Paper on Proposed Revisions to the UK Corporate Governance Code. We welcome the
focus on the role of the workforce, diversity, and culture in promoting the long-term success of
companies.

NEST is a defined contribution (DC) pension scheme that UK employers can use to meet the new
workplace pension duties set out in the Pensions Act 2008. NEST is designed to be an easy-to-use,
low-charge scheme. It has a public service obligation to accept employers of any size that want to
use it to comply with their new duties.

NEST Corporation is the Trustee body that runs NEST. The Trustee Members set NEST’s strategic
direction and objectives. Their duties are the fiduciary duties of any trustee. They include acting
in the interests of the members whose money it holds in trust, and to abide by the regulatory
framework the scheme exists within.

At the time of writing NEST is working with over 600,000 employers, has more than six million
members and £2.5 billion in assets under management. A key aim of the scheme is to provide
members the benefits of a good value, quality occupational pension scheme, whoever their
employer and however much they save.

NEST invests in thousands of companies globally and is likely to be among the very largest
institutional asset owners in Europe in the near future. How these companies are governed and
run is a concern of the members of NEST as it will be a determinant of the performance of NEST’s
funds and members’ incomes in retirement.

We are responding to questions within each of the following five sections:

e Leadership and purpose
e Division of responsibilities
e Composition, succession and evaluation



e Audit, risk and internal control
e Remuneration

The FRC encourages companies both unlisted and listed but without a premium listing of equity
shares to adopt the Code in whole or in part. We agree with the approach, but would suggest
that the phrase ‘unlisted companies’ be replaced with ‘unlisted organisations’ to reflect the
interest that other types of entity may show in using the Code. The FRC might helpfully suggest
where such organisations could make a statement of how they have applied one or more
Principles in a manner that would enable stakeholders to evaluate the application of the
Principles.

A key goal for the FRC is the achievement of well-run companies in meaningful relationships with
long-term, engaged and supportive shareholders. We agree with Principle A that there is more to
directing than a one-dimensional focus on a small number of major shareholders. Broader goals
and the workforce need to be appropriately recognised and balanced alongside a continued focus
on long-term shareholders. We strongly support the principle of not ignoring wider society, but
we also believe that the proposed phrase “contribute to wider society” in the suggested context
may be too ambiguous. The right level of contributing to wider society needs to be the natural
outcome of directing the company to achieve long-term sustainable success. Making contributing
to wider society an objective in itself takes us into different economic models of companies and
presumably this would require further consultation and consensus building. The phrase is
currently written in a way that could encourage corporate responsibility for its own sake rather
than aligning corporate responsibility at a level appropriate to achieve sustained long-term
returns for shareholders and the overall success of the company. We are not against the
implications intended, but we do believe that the phrase should be more specific. Directors may
otherwise be unclear as to what is expected and when to stop ‘contributing to wider society’. We
would propose articulating this instead as ‘to promote the long-term sustainable success of the
company, including by considering their impact on and responsibilities towards wider society, and
generate value for shareholders.’

In the proposed revision to the Code, there is a major focus on Section 1 - Leadership and
purpose. Looking at the Code as a whole, and in light of the significant new focus, Leadership
and purpose now stands out as the only Section of the Corporate Governance Code that does not
have an annual general meeting (AGM) vote linked to it. Accordingly, and to balance the
Sections, we suggest a new vote on the effective application of leadership would provide minority
shareholders the opportunity to collectively feedback their support about how directors have paid
regard to their duties, operationalised those duties, and the extent to which shareholders believe
the board as a whole has delivered more than the sum of its parts and collectively added value to
the company.



Q3) Do you agree that proposed methods in Provision 3 are sufficient to achieve meaningful
engagement?

We agree with the focus placed on Provision 3 about gathering the views of the workforce. The
suggested methods for doing this offer a broad scope of different models for workforce
engagement and the inclusion of the word “normally” in reference to a workforce appointed
director avoids an overly prescriptive approach.

On 17 October 2017 NEST, People’s Pension, and the Financial Reporting Council’s (FRC) Financial
Reporting Lab (Lab) partnered in organising a roundtable on “Metrics and narratives to report
Human Capital”. Participants included corporations, pension plans, asset managers, and industry
organisations. The consensus among participants was that additional transparency about the
workforce and human capital is vital because they give precisely the type of information that
enable investors to take the long view. From that discussion, there was a high level of support
for Provisions 3 and 4. We hope the combination of investor encouragement and the write-up of
the outcomes of the roundtable attached with this consultation response will help when reviewing
the evidence base and considering the strength of support to retain the revised current wording
of Provisions 3 and 4.

We consider the re-wording of Principle C on the board’s responsibility for considering the needs
and views of a wider range of stakeholders to be desirable. The approach taken that companies
benefit when even-handedly considering wider stakeholders is in line with NEST’s empirical
findings on culture’ as well as those of the FRC’s Culture Report.

Q4) Do you consider that we should include more specific reference to the UN SDGs or other NGO
principles, either in the Code or in the Guidance?

The FRC refers to Principles A and C in the revised Code as ways of reflecting a small number of
the UN’s Social Development Goals (SDGs). Whilst these Principles are important, they do not
capture the full intention, breadth and depth of the SDGs.

The SDGs provide a helpful framework for considering long-term sustainable success and impacts
on wider society and the environment. The FRC should explore if and how companies can report
their engagement with wider stakeholders and commit to assessing and communicating their
social and environmental impacts in the context of the SDGs. If the FRC finds there is merit in
using the framework as a means for wider reporting then it should promote the use of the SDGs
more explicitly. It could do this either in the Code or in the guidance.

! paul Cox, Diandra Soobiah, "An empirical investigation into the corporate culture of UK listed banks", Journal of
Financial Regulation and Compliance (2017), https://doi.org/10.1108/JFRC-06-2016-0048

Paul Cox, Diandra Soobiah, “Evidence on post-financial crisis corporate culture in UK listed banks”, Journal of
Banking Regulation (2017), https://doi.org/10.1057/s41261-017-0042-3
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Q5) Do you agree that 20% of votes against is ‘significant’ and that an update should be
published no later than six months after the vote?

We strongly support the inclusion of Provision 6 on significant votes against, but we consider that
20% is not the right level. We acknowledge that 20% aligns with the Investment Association and
the GC100 Remuneration Guidance, but wish to also point out that the GC100 guidance states
that companies could consider measuring shareholder opposition by Against + Abstain while
applying a lower or higher threshold. An Abstain, or “vote withheld”, is not a vote in law, but
many investors do withhold votes or abstain where they feel there is insufficient support to vote
FOR. Based on the everyday practice described above, we believe the FRC should also ask
companies to take into consideration abstentions and votes withheld.

We would like to see the threshold of significance set at the 10% level against any resolution, or
alternatively a 20% combined Against + Abstain level, where at least 10% must be against the
resolution. We believe that this strikes the right balance in two ways. First, between the 5%
suggested by several large long-term investors and the 20% proposed by the General Counsel and
company secretaries of the FTSE 100. Second, for many resolutions a 10% vote Against would be
considered significant.

Q6. Do you agree with the removal of the exemption for companies below the FTSE 350 to have
an independent board evaluation every three years? If not, please provide information relating
to the potential costs and other burdens involved.

The FRC is asking for feedback on the proposal to remove the following sub-FTSE 350 opt-outs:

Provision 21: 3 year board evaluation and annual election of directors by shareholders.
Provision 11: overall board independence.
Provision 24: Audit committee composition.

We recognise as helpful the removal of exemptions for companies below the FTSE350. One
reason is that the FTSE All Share is a key investment universe and many investors need to know
that all companies in that universe are performing with an appropriate level of governance. The
second reason is that the reputation and controversy risk of companies held in an investment
portfolio is not positively related to company size. Accordingly, good governance among sub-FTSE
350 companies is as important as good governance among FTSE 350 companies.

Q7) Do you agree that nine years, as applied to the non-executive directors and chairs, is an
appropriate time period to be considered independent.
Q8. Do you agree that it is not necessary to provide for a maximum period of tenure?

We support the firming-up of the independence criteria, Provision 15, but we are somewhat
sceptical about the hard independence criteria of 9 years. We consider that a maximum tenure
framed as a single number does not encompass especially well the attributes and behaviours we
would wish the Chair or independent non-executive directors to demonstrate. The context of the



outgoing Code was ‘here are some of the factors you may wish to judge independence by’, while
the context of the incoming Code is ‘these factors must be used to judge independence by’. We
understand that the 9 years came from the three terms of three years in the Higgs Review. We
also recognise that there is no other obvious number to replace 9 years. The current revision of
the Code, where diversity plays a greater role than ever before, seems like a good moment to
reconsider the merit of the number rule. Effective boards are cognisant of diversity, including
diversity of board tenure. Without change to the proposed Code the good contribution that an
independent director makes could unnecessarily be curtailed at 9 years.

We would not wish a company to lose an effective independent director that contributes skill and
judgement just because one day tips 9 years into 9 years and one day. We are also mindful that
only very rarely does an independent director continue as a hon-executive, non-independent
director after 9 years. So, although an independent director normally leaves after 9 years, it may
well not be in shareholders’ interests for that corporate knowledge to be leaving the company at
that time. We support more flexibility.

Q9) Do you agree that the overall changes proposed in Section 3 of the revised Code will lead to
more action to build diversity in the boardroom, in the executive pipeline and in the company as
a whole?

We welcome the reference to board diversity on ‘gender, social and ethnic backgrounds,
cognitive and personal strengths in Principle J. However, we believe the proposed Principles
themselves should include reference to the ‘pipeline’ and developing diversity in the wider
workforce also.

We believe the right behaviours, culture and the types of policies and practices, in place across
the whole company will help attract, retain and promote a diverse workforce and have a natural
positive impact on the pipeline. Hence whilst we welcome the expanded remit of the nominations
committee to oversee the development of a diverse pipeline the Provisions could include the
importance of such policies and practices that companies could employ to benefit the whole
company.

Policies and practices relating to parental leave, flexible working, fair pay, apprenticeships and
investment in training and development should be promoted from the lowest levels of the
company in order to develop diverse talent and aid a positive corporate culture. This is something
that the FRC could recognise more explicitly in the Provisions.

Q. 11 What are your views on encouraging companies to report on levels of ethnicity in executive
pipelines? Please provide information relating to the practical implications, potential costs and
other burdens involved, and to which companies it should apply.

We support further reporting on all aspects of diversity in order to build up data to the point
where information is now more readily available on gender balance which has helped to drive
change. Furthermore whilst we believe the executive pipeline is a good place for companies to



start reporting on we would want to encourage companies to report on other aspects of diversity
lower down the companies.

Diversity is a recurrent theme throughout the new proposed Code so we believe the FRC should
support a wider reporting remit for companies to include many other aspects of diversity. By
referencing only specific diversity measures in the executive pipeline one could limit what a
company can potentially be willing to tell investors about the makeup of its workforce and how
it’s achieving cognitive diversity across the whole organisation. As well as ethnicity, we would
also be interested in understanding the backgrounds, experiences and skills of people that make
up the workforce and hearing from companies on how they think their actions in promoting and
achieving a diverse workforce on many levels is contributing to its success. This company-wide
and multi-diversity approach also plays an important role in meeting companies’ objectives in
achieving good executive pipeline and board diversity so the FRC should encourage the reporting
of a more complete picture of a company’s diversity as is possible.

The assumption should be that this guidance would apply to all companies. As the Code operates
a ‘comply or explain’ approach, companies can explain if and why they cannot report on a
particular area.

Q12) Do you agree with retaining the requirements included in the current Code, even though
there is some duplication with the Listing Rules, the Disclosure and Transparency Rules or
Companies Act?

Yes

Q13) Do you support the removal to the Guidance of the requirement currently retained in C.3.3
of the current Code?

Yes

Q14) Do you agree with the wider remit for the remuneration committee and what are your
views on the most effective way to discharge this new responsibility, and how might this operate
in practice?

Q16. Do you think the changes proposed will give meaningful impetus to boards in exercising
discretion?

In recent years executive pay has become overly disconnected from the rest of the workforce.
Consequently, we are pleased that the FRC is consulting on a wider remit for the remuneration
committee. NEST is generally supportive of the FRC’s proposals. We agree with Principle O that
the board should satisfy itself that workforce policies and practices promote long-term success
and are aligned to strategy and values. We suggest that the paragraph should also include the
word “culture” in recognition of the empirical association between excessive remuneration and
aspects of corporate culture that many long-term shareholders would wish companies to avoid. If



accepted, the wording would change to “the board should satisfy itself that company
remuneration and workforce policies and practices promote its long-term success and are aligned
with its strategy, values, and desired culture”.

We welcome the focus placed on Provision 33, however, we suggest the word “oversee” is too
wide. Our assessment is that the remuneration committee should not oversee workforce
remuneration. We prefer “monitor”, and believe that the remuneration committee “should
monitor wider workforce policies, practices, and remuneration, taking these into account when
setting the policy for director remuneration”. Referencing pay across the wider workforce will
help remuneration committees have another relevant set of data to reference when setting
executive pay.

We agree with the spirit of the role of the board in exercising independent judgement and
discretion, Principle Q. However, we do not consider that the discretion of the Board with
regard to remuneration outcomes, Provision 37, should be applied symmetrically. We believe
that the provision for boards to be able to override remuneration outcomes should only be
possible in the instance of reducing a pay award and not to raise a pay award.

We are supportive of Provision 32 that the Chair of the Remuneration Committee must have one
year prior experience on a Remuneration Committee.



The value of metrics and narratives in
reporting workforce and human capital
information

An investor and users of annual report perspective

Introduction

NEST’s first held a roundtable on the workforce and human capital in 2013. Over the subsequent years our
work has expanded and other investors have also started to play a vital role in raising interest levels. On 17
October 2017 NEST, People’s Pension, and the Financial Reporting Council’s (FRC) Financial Reporting Lab
(Lab) partnered in organising a roundtable on “Metrics and narratives to report Human Capital”.

The aim of this roundtable was to bring interested groups together to discuss opportunities and barriers to
company reporting on workforce and human capital, with the possibility of taking any agreed ways forward
into a future FRC lab project. Roundtable participants included corporations, pension plans, asset
managers, the FRC, and industry organisations.

What we mean by workforce and human capital

By workforce we mean the group of people who work for a company. By human capital we
mean the collective capability, knowledge and skills of the people that are employed by
an organisation (CIPD, 2017). Capability, knowledge and skills influence the workforce’s
productive capacity and the earning potential of the company.

With the support of the roundtable participants, this paper is principally designed to inform a future FRC
Lab project, the 2018 consultation on the Corporate Governance Code, and the work of the Department for
Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (BEIS) on the Strategic Report and pay ratios.

Our paper adds to the body of recent research on workforce and human capital by adding vital practical
detail from the perspective of investors and users of annual reports. Recent practitioner research includes;
Managing the value of your talent (Valuing your talent, July 2014)', The Materiality of Human Capital to
Corporate Financial Performance (IRRC, May 2015)? , Where is the workforce in corporate reporting? (PLSA,
June 2015)3, Creating Value: The value of human capital, reporting (IIRC, June 2016)*, Long Term Reporting
Guidance (Investment Association, May 2017) >, Human capital metrics and analytics (CIPD, May 2017)%, and
Hidden talent: What do companies’ annual reports tell us about their workers? (PLSA, November 2017)’.

This paper is based on the outputs of the half-day roundtable event and organised as follows. Section 1
rehearses the enduring reasons why workforce and human capital reporting is so valuable to investors and
other users of the Annual Report. Section 2 sets out UK public reporting requirements for quoted companies
on workforce and human capital. Section 3 discusses the main outcomes from the roundtable debate, and
Section 4 concludes.

" https://www.cipd.co.uk/Images/managing-the-value-of-your-talent-a-new-framework-for-human-capital-measurement_2014_tcm18-9266.pdf
https://lwp.law.harvard.edu/files/lwp/files/pension_paper_materiality_of_human_capital_042015.pdf

3 https://www.plsa.co.uk/portals/0/Documents/0439-Where-is-the-workforce-in-corporate-reporting-An-NAPF-discussion-paper. pdf

“ http://integratedreporting.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/CreatingValueHumanCapitalReporting_IIRC06_16.pdf

Shttps: / /www.theinvestmentassociation.org/assets/files/press/2017/Long%20Term%20Reporting%20Guidance. pdf
6 6 https://www.cipd.co.uk/Images/human-capital-metrics-and-analytics-assessing-the-evidence_tcm18-22291.pdf

7 https://www.plsa.co.uk/Portals/0/Documents/Policy-Documents/2017/7160%20Hidden%20Talents%20research%20report%20v4. pdf



The value of metrics and narratives to report workforce and human capital information

Summary of roundtable outcomes according to each section

In the first section workforce and human capital reporting is found to have a strong human-interest
element, to help the achievement of investment objectives, to support the development of investment
products that savers want, and at times to be material not in isolation but when combined with a
mosaic of other information about a company.

In the second section on required workforce and human capital reporting, three out of the five required
Annual Report items are found to be based on the number or cost of employees. These can be found in
the Financial Statements at the back of the Annual Report. There is no requirement to report on
activity, action, contribution, conduct, or performance. There was strong interest from roundtable
participants to report on these areas within the front of the Annual Report.

The third section finds that enhancing the guidance to current reporting requirements is all that is
needed to achieve better workforce and human capital reporting in the Annual Report. Addressing the
workforce and human capital knowledge gap would benefit savers, companies, and the national
economy. The section appraises some of the main metrics, measures, and narratives that investors
would find most meaningful. In doing so, solid foundations are laid for a potential FRC Lab project.
We find no structural impediments that prevent companies from additional workforce and human
capital reporting. We do find complexities that standard setters and users of Annual Reports need to
remain sensitive to.

The value of good reporting on workforce and human capital cannot be emphasised enough. As all
companies use labour as an input, there is a systematic, even systemic, quality about the workforce.
Accordingly, pension plans, insurance companies, and asset managers are interested in the application of
workforce and human capital information to their investment portfolios.

The level of interest already present among these investors is further raised because the very members,
customers, and clients of pension plans, insurance companies, and asset managers are typically part of a
workforce. The human-interest angle is one that millions of savers can in particular relate to, through
reporting to them and through the investments made for them.

The double coincidence of interests outlined above leads many investors to want to take-in workforce and
human capital information as they seek to achieve sustained, long-run, investment returns as well as meet
the demands of wider objectives. However, current approaches to company reporting do not yield the
information needed to achieve these goals.

Of course it does not follow that just because investors desire information from companies that this should
be made available. In response to that challenge, roundtable participants proposed the following three
reasons why additional workforce and human capital reporting should be made available:

There would be an improvement in the overall quality of company reporting. In particular, key
performance indicators (KPIs) and statements about workforce and human capital would help to:
Sharpen the explanation and description within the Strategic Report.
Add important context to the Viability Statement.

Improve shareholders’ assessment of how the directors have discharged their duty under section 172
of the Companies Act 2006 to promote the success of the company.
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e Workforce and human capital information passes the important objective test that a reasonable person
would want to know that information to identify and invest more in companies that take opportunities
to train and develop their workforce. End investors benefit when their financial capital is directed to its
highest value use, and the lower cost of capital for well-managed companies will help to achieve a more
efficient allocation of capital.

« Disappointing financial numbers reported in the annual accounts are usually outcomes - the news they
convey concern previous actions and behaviours. Changes in workforce and human capital patterns
speak to investors about root cause where they’re more likely to find clues that may later crystallise in
financial numbers.

Summary

In this section, workforce and human capital reporting was found to have a strong human interest element,
to help the achievement of investment objectives, to support the development of investment products that
savers want, and to be material not in isolation but when combined with a mosaic of other information
about a company.

Section 2: Reporting requirements for UK quoted companies on workforce and
human capital

This section sets out UK public reporting requirements for quoted companies on workforce and human
capital. The companies the roundtable participants had in mind were the approximately 600 names in the
FTSE All Share. For all companies with a premium listing of equity shares that are incorporated in the UK,
the following reporting requirements apply to workforce and human capital:

Narrative reporting within the front of the annual report

UK quoted companies are required each year to collect gender diversity data and publish within the

Strategic Report the number of directors, senior managers, and employees in the group as a whole of each
89

sex® ”.

The Directors’ Report must contain information on the company’s policy on employment of disabled persons

and a description of actions in relation to informing and involving employees'.

The Directors’ Remuneration Report must contain a statement of how pay and employment conditions of
employees of the company and of other undertakings within the same group as the company were taken
into account when determining directors’ remuneration for the relevant financial year'.

A new proposed reporting area for companies with a premium listing, whether they are incorporated in the
UK or elsewhere, is the 2018 revised Corporate Governance Code. This is likely to ask for an explanation of
the company’s approach to investing in, developing, and rewarding the workforce, and what engagement
with t1hze workforce has taken place to explain how executive remuneration aligns with wider company
policy'~.

Finally, the Government has plans to introduce secondary legislation on pay ratios. Roundtable participants
generally welcomed the introduction of pay ratios, but there was some concern that the requirement to
produce the information without supplying wider context may have possible unintended consequence of
pushing workers into agency contracts rather than employment contracts.

8 Companies Act 2006, for quoted companies, provision 414C(8)(c),(9)and(10)

9 EU directives and European Court of Justice rulings have been the major source of progress on workplace reporting in the front end of the annual report. The
Equality Act 2010 mirrors and implements four major EU Equal Treatment Directives and is designed to protect people in the workplace from discrimination on
various grounds, including age, disability, race and sexual orientation.

10 The Large and Medium-sized Companies and Groups (Accounts and Reports) Regulations 2008 schedule 7 10(3) and 11(3)

1 The Large and Medium-sized Companies and Groups (Accounts and Reports) Regulations 2008 schedule 8 part 2 4

12 FRC, December 2017, Proposed Revisions to the UK Corporate Governance Code. Accessed at https://frc.org.uk/getattachment/31897789-cef6-48bb-aea9-
f46b8cf80d02/Proposed-Revisions-to-the-UK-Corporate-Governance-Code-Dec-2017-1.pdf
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Notes to the Financial statements
Financial Reporting Standard 102 requires a presentation within the notes to the financial statements on'3:

e The average number of persons employed in the financial year in total and analysed by category
selected by the directors, having regard to how the company’s activities are organised™.

e Wages and salaries paid or payable to the persons employed

e Social security costs incurred by the company on their behalf

e Private pension costs incurred by the company on their behalf

For group accounts, the requirements apply as if the undertakings in the consolidation were a single
company.

The table below summarises the reporting requirements currently in force.

Item Workforce and human capital reporting requirement

1 Gender diversity of directors, senior managers, and employees
2 Policy on employment of disabled persons
3 Description of actions in relation to informing and involving
employees
4 Average persons employed by category selected by directors
5 Costs of salaries, social security, and pension costs
Summary

In this section on required workforce and human capital reporting, three out of the five required Annual
Report items in the table above are found to be based on the number or cost of employees. These are
located in the back-end of the Annual Report, in the Financial Statements. There is no requirement to
report on activity, action, contribution, conduct, or performance. There is strong interest from roundtable
participants to report on these areas within the front of the Annual Report.

Section 3: Main outcomes of the roundtable debate

This section organises the roundtable discussion into themes that are tackled through providing answers to
four linked questions:

e Where would additional reporting go?

e What benefits do additional workforce and human capital reporting give investors?

¢ What workforce and human capital metrics and measures would investors find helpful?
e What barriers do companies perceive?

Where would additional reporting go?

The consensus among roundtable participants was that the current nature and extent of reporting being
asked of companies on workforce and human capital is insufficient. There is not enough information to
assess differing company approaches thoughtfully. The new Strategic Report was believed to be the most
appropriate section to apply additional workforce and human capital. The reason given was that the

13 Companies Act 2006, for quoted companies, provision 411
4 part-time and full-time persons on employment contracts (excludes self-employed, contractors, consultants, non-executives). Calculated by sum of number of
employed persons each month / 12.
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Strategic Report already offers the flexibility for a wide range of workforce and human capital information
to be provided.

The new Strategic Report provides an opportunity for a board to present a single, coherent narrative which
explains the company’s performance’. The Strategic Report section also puts more focus on the director’s
duty under section 172, ‘Duty to promote the success of the company’, where directors must have regard to
the broader matters specified.

Currently there are very few items of required content for the Strategic Report. The revised guidance sets
out a requirement for KPIs but does not say what specific KPIs are necessary. For this reason, roundtable
participants believed the application of company specific workforce and human capital KPIs and narratives
would make statements less vague and generic, bring balance to the Strategic Report, promote discussion
by companies of effects, and contribute to more evaluation and explanation of impacts'®.

The other section mentioned by roundtable participants where workforce and human capital information
provision would add value was within the corporate governance statement. There was strong support from
investors across the industry for the Corporate Governance Code to incorporate a workforce and human
capital reporting requirement. Doing so would help strengthen shareholders’ ability to evaluate how
companies have applied the Principles of the Code in the following two ways:

e Provision C.1.1 of the Corporate Governance Code mentions that taken as a whole, the annual report
and accounts should be fair, balanced and understandable in order to provide the information necessary
for shareholders to assess the company’s position and performance, business model and strategy'’.

e The 2018 proposed (but not final) Corporate Governance Code asks for an explanation of the company’s
approach to investing in, developing, and rewarding the workforce, and what engagement with the
workforce has taken place to explain how executive remuneration aligns with wider company policy.

What benefits would additional workforce and human capital reporting give investors?

As a result of limited workforce and human capital reporting, the roundtable revealed that investors are left
with an information gap. Investors’ ability to tackle the workforce and human capital knowledge gap
depends on the types of portfolio they invest in and their ability to access individualised disclosure. Large
investors that held few stocks in portfolios obtained much of their workforce and human capital information
from direct engagement with companies. Investors with more expansive portfolios found that even with the
application of effort, it was not practicable to obtain the intelligence needed across the humber of
companies they invest in. Due to differences in the ability to obtain individualised disclosure there was a
wide distribution in investors’ knowledge on workforce and human capital. Additional reporting would
greatly help to level the playing field as well as provide the following other benefits:

e Ability to respond to rising client demand for investment strategies and products that incorporate
workforce and human capital information.

e Reduced concern regarding reputation and performance of companies held in portfolios.

¢ Improved adoption and incorporation of the theme within portfolio construction, security selection, and
evaluation of expected risk and return.

e Aclearer rationale when voting on the remuneration report and policy.

e A clearer rationale for further stewardship work.

What workforce and human capital metrics and measures would investors find helpful?

Roundtable participants mentioned five areas where the implementation of workforce and human capital
metrics and measures would lend strength.

15 Content analysis of Strategic Reports by the Pension and Lifetime Saving Association finds that the new Strategic Report has so far brought little in the way of new
or higher use value information (PLSA 2015, 2017).

16 Companies Act 2006, for quoted companies, provision 414C(7)(b)(i), (ii) and (iii). Directors are to provide information on the environment, employees, social,
community, and human rights issues to the extent necessary for an understanding of the development, performance or position of the business. A company may
choose to omit information and instead provide a statement that information has not been included, including the type of information excluded. If the directors
determine the information above is not applicable to the company there is no requirement for inclusion.
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The first area mentioned by roundtable participants was the provision of a base of common metrics. A
base of common metrics will help comparisons to be made between companies and are valuable in
helping gather and make sense of a large number of companies. This could include a comply and explain
approach. Participants believed that common reporting can help improve markets and be especially
effective in improving actual workforce and human capital performance among the worst companies. A
few participants mentioned the risk of asking companies to report on frameworks that may not fit their
business. This might be possible to overcome through an additional layer of common sectoral reporting.

Building on the base of common metrics, the second area of interest was company specific metrics and
measures. The consensus among roundtable participants was that in order to develop an understanding
of what companies think is strategically important, companies need to be able to develop their own
reporting framework, hopefully with consistency and comparability over time. Heavily prescriptive
information was to be avoided. Participants supportive of this approach believed that giving companies
flexibility to report internally what is most important to them and then reporting a version to investors
will ensure a low burden on business. Giving companies freedom to report will help investors to see the
differences between companies and help them to differentiate companies from one another. A small
minority of investors believed in limiting the flexibility of company specific reporting. Their proposed
approach was to adopt a common standard, or high-level framework, while allowing companies to tell a
story around the high-level framework using measures of their choosing.

A majority of roundtable participants wanted to receive improved information about the make-up of the
workforce globally. One set of measures mentioned was how labour was distributed between full time,
part time, permanent, fixed term, agency, zero hours, and other contracts. There would be turnover
data, especially divisional data, and turnover broken down into different workforce grades, for example
director, assistant director, president, vice president, manager, assistant manager. If turnover is
increasing investors wanted explanation. Investors wanted to avoid a possible swing door effect at
companies, and this led them to value metrics on joiners and leavers in the past 12 months, as well as
retention and internal versus external senior manager hires. The aim was to identify and distinguish
those companies that rely more on external recruitment and accept higher leaver rates from those that
train, develop, and promote - a distinction referred to as ‘transactors’ versus ‘builders’. Companies
would have the opportunity to report on material differences between the intended strategic make-up
of the workforce and the actual.

Investors believed that information on training, development, progression, and promotion of the
workforce was important but companies believed that this was challenging. Companies mentioned that
training and development data are very hard to capture in a single figure because in one sense it is all
around so hard to log and commit a number to. Companies felt it would be difficult to report a
consistent year-on-year total amount because any estimate would carry a wide confidence interval.
Investors wanted data to cover who in the workforce is receiving, whose skills are being enhanced and
by how much, as well as an estimate of the distribution or allocation of training and development across
levels of the workforce, divisionally and globally. A majority of roundtable participants wanted
companies to report metrics that show how samples of staff across the lower and middle ranks have
progressed through the workforce over a set period of time, for example three years. Such metrics are
intended to provide insight into advancement and progression while at the same time taking the focus
away from pay.

Roundtable participants strongly believed that conduct and culture metrics play a pivotal role in shining
a light on what it’s like to work in companies. Participants agreed that the employee engagement
survey is a good starting point. Employee engagement is very time consuming to do well but the prize is
vital data from the heart of the workforce. Investors did not believe that publishing a part of the
employee engagement survey would burden business. A large majority of participants believed that a
similar set of information could probably be published by every company around prescribed themes.
One suggestion from investors was to take 3 to 5 very similar questions from employee engagement
surveys that proxy for the same construct, such as would you recommend .., are you satisfied .....? A
second suggestion was to encourage the British Standards Institution (BSI) to develop an index of 4 or 5
common employee engagement survey questions. Companies would be asked to report on a pre-agreed
4 or 5, or report what other 4 or 5 are being used, and the motivation and justification for reporting
something different. A majority of participants valued data on whistleblowing, but were aware that
companies are wary of reporting on it, and besides the interpretation of the data can be highly
ambiguous. One way round this was to have companies report service metrics that describe, for
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example, the channels through which the workforce can raise concerns anonymously, and the use and
non-use of those channels.

6. The penultimate area mentioned by roundtable participants during the discussion was health and safety.
The law on occupational safety and health (OSH) requires employers to monitor and review
arrangements for managing OSH risk. Many organisations already report internally on OSH, for example
by producing statistics on accidents, incidents and ill health, but there’s no requirement for an
organisation to include OSH in externally published reports. Having already prepared information, many
companies could fairly easily report OSH data publicly, though investors mentioned that few currently
do.

7. The final area, which received less discussion time, was metrics and measures on employee outcomes
and effects. For example, where the company performed better or less well around human capital
initiatives, what challenges were faced and how were they overcome, how does the company recognise
people that develop themselves, and what is the value of the workforce’s contribution to the business?
A minority of investors thought this was important, and mentioned that a key differentiator could be
understanding which boards are asking the hard questions about workforce and human capital and those
that are not. Companies mentioned that reported data come from the board, so if companies are
encouraged to report on workforce and human capital then what gets reported is a fair indication of
what information and data on workforce and human capital boards are asking for. This type of
information takes us a long way from most research provider measurement, which tends to focus on and
effectively reward companies for the reporting of policies and procedures, not outcomes and effects.

What barriers do companies perceive?

It is unlikely to be a coincidence that companies report more on governance and the environment than they
do on social frameworks. There is something about social factors that make them difficult to package for
investor use. While no obvious impediment was mentioned, companies did cite several barriers. Companies
are international, and different information technology systems in different jurisdictions and divisions
present aggregation challenges. Companies do have much of the data already but at the same time
preparing, packaging, and reporting that data is costly, while some information is commercially sensitive.
Some companies do not fully understand why investors want the information, worry about frequently
changing goal posts, and perceive that some investors want to micro manage them.

Summary

This section found that enhancing the guidance to current reporting requirements is all that is needed to
achieve better workforce and human capital reporting in the Annual Report. If better reporting was
achieved, a major knowledge gap would be addressed with benefit to savers, companies, and the national
economy. The section appraised some of the metrics, measures, and narratives that investors would find
most meaningful. No structural impediment was uncovered that would prevent a company from additional
workforce and human capital reporting, but complexities were found that standard setters and users of
Annual Reports need to remain sensitive to.

Section 4: Conclusion

We have seen that current approaches to reporting do not yield the information investors need. Proposed
revisions to the Corporate Governance Code are expected to lead companies to report what is easiest and
most convenient, but not necessarily what is most meaningful to them or others.

Overall, the consensus among roundtable participants was that metrics and measures about the workforce
and human capital are vital because they give precisely the type of information that enable investors to
take the long view. With them, investors better understand how value is created, competitive advantage
achieved, and the contribution companies make to national economic performance. But it’s not all about
metrics. There is always going to be a role for narrative reporting. For example, it may be useful to know
the staff turnover metric, but investors also want to know why it is at that level, what the baseline for that
industry is, if there has been a move up or down, why that has occurred, has there been a business
restructuring or has it been that staff have become more dissatisfied over the past year? Reporting
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requirements should encompass the entire workforce, regardless of location, to provide investors with the
most complete picture of a company’s workforce and human capital practice. Taken as a whole, we hope
this paper helps to contribute to an improvement in workforce and human capital reporting for the benefit
of savers, workers, companies, and the national economy.
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